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"If all men were angels, we would not need government”    
James Madison 

 
NOTE: MEMBER PROFILE OF SAM MARASSO at end of this CBB 

  
President JERRY SCHWENDEMAN rang the bell at 10:05am calling the meeting to 
order. PETER BERG led the pledge to the flag. GRAN BURGESS prompted the fellows 
to sing My country Tis of Thee, and Carolina in the Morning followed by a rousing We 
are the RMA. BOB MORGAN was on hand at the piano. RICH BISKinduced laughter 
with a Scot explaining Brexit and a German at the French border. 

 

https://greenwichrma.us9.list-manage.com/track/click?u=053716f9c54f7992fd5ff0675&id=405ec1a55b&e=a479eede33


ANNOUNCEMENTS 

TOM HEALY informed us that PHIL HAHN passed away May 23, 2019 after a brief 
illness. He was a long-time member of the RMA and sang with the Melody Men.JOEL 
BLUMBERG advised us that our guest speaker today would be GRANVILLE 
BURGESS. A multi-talented artist, he will discuss The Last At-Bat of Shoeless Joe. 

PETER BERG reminded us that next week’s Guest Speaker would be Alex Bergstein. 
However, later in the meeting, HOLLISTER STURGES announced that Mr. Bergstein 
would not appear. He would be replaced by Stephen Meskers, State Representative for 
the 150th district of Connecticut. 

PETER STERN informed us that WAYNE WRIGHT has suffered a fall. His wife 
indicated he was at Greenwich Hospital but not doing well. JERRY SCHENDEMAN 
mentioned that on June 26th, the RMA weekly meeting will be held at the Eastern Civic 
Center on Harding Road, instead of our usual meeting place. 

Returnees: JERRY FOX from Florida. 

COMMITTEES 

MEMBERSHIP: HORST TEBBE reported today’s attendance as 95 members and one 
guest, John Ferrauto g/o BOB ROBINS. Birthday boys; BILL SALTSMAN, 
93,GEORGE DIPPY, 85, BOB MORGAN, 83, TONY PARISI, 87, MICHAEL 
AMBROSINO, 74, PAUL KEELER, 73 and DICK FORD, 91. 

Volunteer hours: BOB FRISHMAN reported, for the week ending June 12 total outside 
hours were 373 by 38 members. Inside hours 160 by 29 members. Top RMA member 
was MIKE AMOROSO with 65 hours. 

GAMES OF THE RMA 

Bridge: JOHN FEBLES reported there were seven players on June 5. FRANK LEE 
scored 2900, BRUNO SCHRAGE scored 2610 and RON MURRAY scored 2190. 

Tennis: JOHN KNIGHT advised us that on June 6th sixteen players appeared but only 
four played due to rain. Tennis is played every Monday 9 to 11am. Pickleball every 
Thursday 9 to 11am at Loughlin Courts. 

Golf: PETER STERN reported that on June 11th there were 13 players.  Two played 
nine holes and 11 played 18 holes. Closest to pin on number 7 was JOE MANCINELLI, 
closest to pin on 15 was PETER STERN.   Longest drive on 17 was MICHAEL 
AMBROSINO. One player broke 100 and it was JAY SCHONDORF with a low score of 
97. The two RMA guests were John Farrauto and Billy London. On June 18 the host will 
be TONY COCCHI. 

Hearts: LOU TROVATO reported that on June 5th there were three tables, twelve 
players and nine games. Winners were RALPH VIGGIANO, 2, JOHN KNIGHT, 2,LOU 
TROVATO, 2, JOHN STANKUNAS, GRANT PERKINS and JACK WEIR. Moon 
shots RALPH VIGGIANO, 2, JOHN KNIGHT, 2, CHARLIE GRAVES, GRANT 
PERKINS, JIM DEAN, JACK WEIR, LOU TROVATO, 2, JOHN STANKUNAS. Nest 
week’s captain is ED FARRELL. 



MIKE FERRARESE again advised us of upcoming events and JIM FISHBEIN told us of 
a new trip to the Pepsi Sculpture Gardens. See below for details. 

Human interest story: CHET RISIO regaled us with a personal tale of courage mainly 
driven by machismo and the consumption of too much wine. While on vacation to the 
Canary Islands CHET discovered that he could participate in a mock bull fight. The bull 
was not full grown, and the horns were blunted to reduce the goring ability. Ushered into 
the arena by an attendant handler who advised the “bullfighters” to urge the bull to 
charge by saying “eh, eh!”. The bull charged at CHET, but he quickly turned away to 
escape. CHET, with adrenaline flowing, asked the handler for another try. Again, the 
bull charged but did not turn away. CHET valiantly held his ground and the 600lb bull 
rammed CHET sending him sprawling and causing some bodily harm. Blood was drawn 
and the crowd cheered. 

If you think this is BS think again. CHET produced a poster dedicated to him with his 
bullfighting name “El Celestial”. Ole CHET! 

SPECIAL EVENTS 

Open to all members, spouses, candidates and guests. Checks should be made out to 
RMA and must be received within two weeks following the reservation or it will be 
canceled. Buses usually depart from St Catherine’s parking lot unless otherwise noted. 
Contact persons are listed for each event. 

Belmont Racetrack: June 13, lunch at the Belmont Room where there is a dress code 
requiring jackets and ties. Cost $95. Bus departs at 1:00pm.  Status; two places 
available. Contact TOM HEALY at 203 661-2954. 

Botanical Gardens: July 11, lunch at Mario’s on Arthur Ave. Bus departs from the 
Eastern Civic Center at 8:45 am. Status; 20 places available. Contact MIKE 
FERRARESE at 203 554-0678 

Kendal Sculpture Gardens at Pepsico in Purchase. NY September 12, 2019. Buffet 
lunch at Arrowwood Resort nearby. Tour guide is RMA member ARTHUR 
STAMPLEMAN. Full-service buffet $40. Salad bar only $35.  Tour limited to 25 
persons. Self-drive. Contact JIM FISHBEIN. 914 939-7886. 

  



 
RMA day at Belmont Raceway! 
 

 
Big smiles … must be big winners??? 
 
 

TODAY’S SPEAKER 

JOEL BLUMBERG introduced GRANVILLE BURGESS, playwright, director, producer, 
lyricist, composer, actor, novelist and teacher. Author of the Book, The Last at Bat of 
Shoeless Joe upon which GRAN elaborated on the World Series baseball scandal of 
1919. GRAN gave a vivid depiction of life among the poor cotton mill workers of 
Greenville, South Carolina. Joe Jackson grew up in abject poverty. He could neither 



read nor write but as fortune would have it, the mill sponsored a baseball team. Joe 
signed up at 13 years old and his natural talent soon became evident. 

Joe was signed in 1908 by the Philadelphia Athletics, the Cleveland Nat's in 1911 and 
the Chicago White Sox in 1915. His brilliant baseball talent was overshadowed by the 
World Series scandal of 1919. Joe and other players were accused of being paid to 
throw the series. GRAN, in his book, exonerates Jackson who, due to his illiteracy and 
naivete, was easily manipulated and became a fall guy. Joe returned to Greenville, 
opened a liquor store and died in 1951. He never recovered from the scandal which 
tarnished his reputation and forced him to give up major league baseball. 

NEXT WEEK’S SPEAKER 

Stephen Meskers, Connecticut State Representative on Connecticut Crossroads to 
Growth. 
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  Birth and Education 

SAMUEL J. MARASSO, Jr was born in Chicago in 1939, the third oldest of 9 children 

(2 sisters and 6 brothers) to parents both born in the States.  His mother was a Seventh 

Day Adventist with an English/Scottish background and his father was Catholic with 

Italian parents who arrived in the States about 1895.  His father worked as a driver in a 

fruit and vegetable market, which meant that the Marasso family always had available 

fruits and vegetables for their large family. 

Having lived in the same home and neighborhood, throughout grammar school, high 

school and college, Sam felt this provided a sense of stability and security in his early 

life.  He did not escape the usual progressive work experiences of paperboy, grocery 

delivery boy, and various other everyday jobs which when combined gave him daily 

reminders and a strong motivation to stay in school.  His early life was without incident 

except for being a passenger in an automobile accident, suffering a fractured pelvis and 

broken femur resulting in a ‘pin’ placed in his left leg. 

 College was a challenging experience, balancing various part-time jobs and school 

workload, before graduating from Roosevelt University in Chicago, in 1962 majoring in 

History and Economics.  Receiving a minor in piano helped Sam control stress and 

provided a great deal of personal satisfaction.  

“I did not continue playing piano after college, but progressed to the level of playing 

Chopin’s Polonaise in A Major (not the more difficult A-flat major, I’m always careful to 

add).” 

Drafted into the Army 

Upon graduation from college, Sam received the accustomed ‘Greetings’ letter from the 

U. S. Army on July 5, 1963.  Up to that point, his life could be termed as uneventful, but 

soon events would take on a more dramatic turn. 

Fort Polk, Louisiana 

Sam’s first six weeks were spent in Fort Knox, Kentucky, primarily getting familiar with 

his M1 rifle and slushing through mud on ‘night manouvers’.  As he applied for OCS 



(Officers Candidate School) the next assignment was a repeat of what is called ‘basic 

training’ for another 6 weeks, but this time at Fort Polk, Louisiana.  After some months 

of training, he and other ‘candidates’ were surprised to find they were not transferred to 

another US Army Base for OCS training, but remained in place to become Military 

Police, with a modest rank of corporal.    “Thinking back, these were tranquil days 

compared to forthcoming events.” 

During this waiting period for OCS training, Sam was temporarily assigned to the Data 

Processing Center of the Vehicle Registration Department at Fort Polk, LA, working on 

what is called Unit Record machines with ‘punch cards’ (pre-computer machines).  

“I also applied for an overseas assignment, waited, with no response, and as time 

passed, I wondered if ‘they’ had forgotten about me.  It was a peaceful period and even 

somewhat boring so I had extra time and conceded to the pressure of my airborne 

friends who encouraged me to practice parachuting exercises as a sport.  I practiced 

diligently, but found myself totally unprepared when executing my first ‘jump’.   

The actual day arrived which saw me leaping out of the plane, and when the chute 

opened I saw a landing area with some ‘bushes’, I thought.  What stood out about     the 

descent was the feeling of serenity because there was actually no sense 

of  movement.  Oddly, it was a brief period of enjoyment.  Soon, what earlier appeared 

to be small bushes turned out to be gigantic trees, with no option for me but to prepare 

desperately for appppn uncertain ‘tree’ landing.  In a snug body position (keep your legs 

together  Sam), I pierced through the first layer of tree branches with my chute getting 

caught in the tree tops, then finding myself bobbing up and down 6 feet from the 

ground. The members of the Rescue Squad arrived and were surprised to find me 

packing up my chute, and unhurt.  That was an experience I was happy never to repeat 

again!” 

 

Sam as an MP, Fort Polk 



Leaving Fort Polk 

It is important to mention that the Presidential Campaign of 1964 was occurring at this 

time with candidates Lyndon Johnson and Barry Goldwater campaigning with the 

menacing concern of Vietnam on the horizon.  Johnson campaigned on the platform 

that, “I will not send our boys to Vietnam”.  This issue was further complicated by the 

‘Gulf of Tonkin Affair’, with Johnson requesting power to take executive action and 

declaring a national emergency.  The media coverage was intense and vitriolic with 

daily debate in the Senate with most senators eventually agreeing to his request.  That 

is, all but one - Senator Wayne Morse of Oregon, who vehemently protested against 

this action.  The media reported his daily statements:  ‘Wayne Morse said it would give 

too much power to the Executive Branch’ and ‘Wayne Morse said it was not 

justified’.  The vote was finally taken and the result was 99 Yeah and 1 Nay, which was 

that of --  Wayne Morse!  Later events will account for this detail summary. 

“In the meantime, having earlier applied (but having forgotten about the application), I 

received orders to be reassigned to New Delhi, India.  This was very exciting and I 

suddenly found myself receiving a VIP treatment with a special allowance to purchase 

civilian clothes plus time-off on leave to prepare for the new assignment overseas. 

Fort Ord, California 

I left Louisiana in November 1964 and arrived in Fort Ord, California were I happened to 

meet many soldiers whom I knew in Fort Polk.  We had a brief reunion and then spoke 

about our assignments.  One said ‘Vietnam’, and another: ‘Vietnam’, and then again, 

‘Vietnam’.  When my turn came, I said ‘I’m going to India’.  The realization to all of us 

was that I was one very lucky person.  The Asian Conflict had worsened considerably in 

the one month since I left Fort Polk.  It was a life changing realization then, and still 

today when I think about it.  I have not been in touch with any of them since, and do 

wonder how many might not have returned.  The memory of that meeting still burns 

deeply in my mind.” 

  

India,  

Sam arrived in New Delhi, November 1964, his assignment involved a security position 

working in the American Embassy, a beautiful building designed and built a few years 

earlier by the famous American architect Edward Durrell Stone.  President Kennedy and 

his wife had visited recently and the current U.S, ambassador was Chester Bowles, 

former Governor of Connecticut. 



 

The Newlyweds getting onto their "Limousine" in New Delhi 

Soon after arrival, still as a rank of corporal, but basically wearing civilian clothes, Sam 

was invited to an embassy gathering for newly arrived Americans, which turned out to 

be a life changing experience.  People were mingling and an elegantly dressed man 

briskly walked up to Sam, extended his hand and said, ‘Hello, my name is Wayne 

Morse, nice to meet you’.  Stunned, and trying to hide unsuccessfully his absolute 

surprise, Sam repeated the courtesy and continued on to another group of people.  That 

was an experience!  “For me, it seemed as though I had just seen him yesterday on 

TV!” 

“Ambassador Bowles, the host, welcomed the assembled guests and addressed the 

audience in a congenial, welcoming manner.  He was skilled at introducing people, and 

in fact during the gathering introduced me to a lovely lady named ‘Louise’, whom I had 

been admiring earlier that evening.  We enjoyed our conversation and made a point of 

meeting again in the near future.  I was with the U.S. Assistance Program to India and 

Louise was working with the Tibetan Refugee Assistance Program, having already met 

the Dalai Lama.  As time went by, Louise and I continued to participate in many 

activities together such as horseback riding, picnics in the park and many cultural 

activities, learning about India.  We really ‘hit it off’, and realized we had a lot in 

common, such as music, the piano, and  got to know one another.  We were both born 

in Chicago, the same year, with her family moving soon after to Santa Barbara, 

California.  We dated for one year, still living in New Delhi, and planned our big event to 

get married (at the age of 26) in India. 

Our friends got immediately involved helping us with the wedding arrangements.  I was 

brought up as a Catholic, Louise as a Presbyterian and we were now planning to marry 

in a Methodist Church.  The ceremony was a traditional one, with an organist 

performing the Mendelssohn Bridal March, Bridesmaids, Best Man, Flower Girls, and 

family who traveled from afar to witness the ceremony. 

 An unexpected surprise awaited us upon leaving the church - a large colorfully 

decorated elephant to transport us to the wedding reception!  It was the surprise ‘gift for 

the day’.  We carefully managed to climb the ladder provided for us to reach the 



platform atop the elephant, after which we proceeded down the road behind a white, 

brass-buttoned uniformed Marching Band playing a celebratory tune all the way to the 

Wedding Reception.  Upon arrival, we were greeted by canopied marigolds abundantly 

strung everywhere and tossed as rice by our friends to wish us well.  We awkwardly 

‘dismounted’ our faithful transport carrier, and waved to well-wishers.  Some of our 

Indian friends asked if ‘this’ is how people got married in America!  The reception was a 

joyful affair with the cake cutting ceremony, conversation, and dancing to the late hours 

of the night.  The Mahout (driver) and the elephant returned to their village for supper.” 

While living and working in New Delhi, Sam met many interesting and distinguished 

people, one of whom was General Paul Tibbets, a pleasant and gentle man.  He was 

Colonel Tibbets during The War (WWII), who piloted the Enola Gay, (‘Enola’ 

transposed, means ‘alone’), and like many others was called upon to perform 

extraordinary tasks. 

Sam and Louise remained in India for another year which was filled with rewarding 

cultural experiences, mixing with the people, enjoying their customs and even learning a 

bit of Hindi.  “I can still remember the phrase ‘Aapka nam kyaa hai?’, ‘What is your 

name?’, and ‘kitne budgeay hai?’  What time is it?   (OK, anybody can do it.)” 

As the assignment was coming to an end, the young couple left India with sadness, but 

also with a feeling of excitement to return home to continue life in a new environment. 

Arlington, VA 

After 3 years in India, Sam and Louise left New Delhi in 1967 and settled in Arlington, 

VA where Sam attended American University, earning an M.A. in International 

Relations. 

Interestingly, he also studied the new field of Computer Science, having had that brief 

introduction in military service at Fort Polk.  After graduation, he joined Advanced 

Computer Techniques in Arlington and worked for two years in Washington, 

computerizing the Information Systems for the Department of Agriculture. 

  

Milan, Italy 

After this period, he was assigned to the Milan office to work on a Financial System for 

Italian banks, and fortunately had some speaking knowledge of Italian, acquired 

earlier.  One became acquainted quickly with life there and part of the learning process, 

Sam soon learned, was going along with the good and ‘not so good’.  “When we arrived, 

I met the customs agent and greeted him with ‘buon giorno’.  He smiled and said ‘Ah, un 

Professore’!  The next Italian word I learned was ‘sciopero’, meaning ‘strike’.” 



Italians are naturally agreeable and engaging, and of course the food, wine and 

countryside are delightful.  They enjoyed the Alps with winter skiing and visiting the 

beautiful lake districts such as Lago di Como, and Lago di Garda, and learning about all 

of the overwhelming historical sights and events.  A particular highlight in Milan was 

visiting the church of Santa Maria delle Grazie, where Da Vinci’s ‘Last Supper’ can be 

viewed and studied.  Not to mention the feeling of exaltation to stand in the very spot 

where the master himself stood! 

Rome, Italy. 

“After 2 years in Milan, we relocated to Rome, a very different environment, once my 

Italian had improved to a point where I could carry on a meaningful conversation.  In my 

opinion, a year (or less) living in another country can be so much more productive in 

learning the language than years of study in school.  In increasing one’s knowledge 

about this overwhelming city, the Romans say: ‘non basta una vita’, ‘one lifetime is not 

enough to know Rome’, with its history and innumerable interesting sights, museums, 

and history.”   

 Kuwait 

In 1974 and after 4 years in Italy, an opportunity arose to live and work in Kuwait.  At the 

time, Sam was not familiar with the Middle East, but still young enough to consider it a 

challenge and an adventure ‘to face’ the extreme temperatures of the Gulf.  He worked 

as a computer Systems Manager in Information Technology which consisted of 

overseeing the implementation of a Retail Banking System and subsequently an 

International Banking System.  The daily business work schedule was very different in 

an Islamic country with the work week extending from Saturday through Thursday from 

8AM to 1PM and then 5PM through 7PM, with Friday as the day off.    

All the business activity and governmental offices were in city of Kuwait (not the more 

distant oil community), a truly international environment, although on a smaller 

scale.  Sam and Louise had the usual benefits of a household staff to do the important 

work of cooking and household cleaning, which they had also enjoyed while living in 

India.  

The international community consisted of many different nationalities, a rewarding 

feature in that it allowed us to enjoy a wide circle of friends, entertaining in their homes, 

as well as enjoying evenings out at many of the fine restaurants.  They also took part in 

performing in plays produced by some amazingly talented people living and working in 

Kuwait.  Sam and Louise found their most enjoyable roles in ‘Arsenic and Old Lace’ 

sponsored by the British Council, with a multinational cast.  On another occasion, Sam 

had a small part in a French comedy, about which the French ambassador later 

commented on his performance, saying: ‘Sam, you did a great job.  I couldn’t even tell 

you were American’.   



Life in Kuwait was very productive and rewarding, learning a new culture and also 

visiting many neighboring countries. 

Back in the States 

As it was time to move on, they relocated to Manhattan in 1980, where they lived for 7 

years. Sam continued to work in the banking industry for Citibank and Chase Bank, as 

well as a consultant to various software companies. Life was different now, but it was 

good to be back in in the States. While living in Manhattan, Sam and Louise traveled to 

Greenwich to visit friends whom they had known in Kuwait.  They soon became familiar 

with this lovely town and so Greenwich was their first choice when they decided to move 

to ‘the country’. 

“We moved to Greenwich in 1988, where I commuted to the City in the same financial 

industry.  

In the international news, we were surprised, but not shocked in 1990, when Iraq 

actually invaded Kuwait because when we lived there our Kuwaiti friends would 

frequently refer to their border vulnerability, (but not thinking that such an event would 

actually become a reality).  As a former resident of Kuwait, I was interviewed on the 

subject by the Greenwich Times newspaper about our experiences living there.  Louise 

and I felt badly for many of our friends who still lived there during the invasion, and we 

helped some of them in their effort to return to resettle in the States. 

 Living and working in Greenwich has been a very positive experience for us as we 

continue to appreciate its many educational and cultural activities, including performing 

in plays in various ‘reading groups’.  I retired in 1999 and we have now been here for 

over 30 years.  We know we are still ‘newcomers’ compared to some of our friends.” 

Family 

“Louise and I do not have children however, we have a large family including many 

nieces and nephews working and living across the country, and enjoy getting together 

for family celebrations. 

” 

  



 

Sam with his Mom, two sisters and four brothers 

Hobbies, Sports 

“Keeping up Italian and especially French, has been a hobby since college days, and 

now I am a member of a French Book Club and several French conversation groups.  I 

still always perk up when I hear Hindi or Arabic spoken.  I enjoy tennis, and golf and 

particularly reading and comparing notes with friends about history, the arts and good 

books in general.”  

Travel 

“We have enjoyed traveling throughout Europe and Asia, but oddly enough, very little in 

South America.  We enjoy river cruises in Europe primarily, having recently returned 

from Russia visiting Moscow and St Petersburg.  The Russian language, based on 

Greek (Cyrillic), is a real challenge.” 

Church 

“We are members of the First Presbyterian Church of Greenwich, where I am an 

Usher.” 

RMA  

“When I joined the RMA one of my first volunteer positions was that as a member of the 

team for ‘Tax Counselling for the Elderly’, assisting in converting the manual procedures 

to computer processing. 

My volunteer duties also included being a bell-ringer for the Salvation Army during the 

holidays.  

Also fulfilling was being Chairman of the Program Committee meeting many outstanding 

people, not only as speakers, but as accomplished members of society.  I will only 

mention one, Dr. Leland Miles, who was President of the Organization of American 

Universities, but who was also an original ‘Flying Tiger’, a member of Claire Lee 



Chennault’s Group of pilots, airborne in China before and during World War II.  Our 

group enjoyed his many absorbing accounts.   

Additionally, I enjoyed being elected as an officer in successive capacities as vice-

president before becoming President in 2006.  One accomplishment during this period 

was that the RMA drew upon its talented membership ‘to create’ its own RMA Website.  

Being a member of the RMA has been exceptionally rewarding and enriching.  Having 

been inducted in 2001, I tell my friends that I could not have imagined retired life without 

being a member of the RMA.” Sam and Louise in retirement 

 

 Sam and Louise in Retirement 

 


